

Student Government Association
Assembly Meeting Minutes
November 11, 2009

Executive Members Present: Student Body President Spialek, Vice President Fettner, Executive Director Krug, Secretary of Public Relations Brewer, Secretary of Student Fees Cahanin, Secretary of Programs Green, Secretary of Governmental Affairs Preston, Secretary of Diversity Affairs Hall, Secretary of Sustainability Moore

Assembly Members Present: President of the Assembly Carnahan, Vice President of the Assembly Hochhauser, Secretary of the Assembly McMahan, Senator Thornton, Senator Pankow, Senator Ruedig, Senator McGinty, Senator Palmer, Senator Harris, Senator Monahan, Senator Owens, Senator Larson, Senator Marquis, Senator Yancey, Senator Donnellan, Senator Kodman, Senator Rubashkin, Senator Volgman, Senator Colaric, Senator Mackey

Ex-Officios Present: ALAS, APAC, ARH, BSU, Student Trustee Bagnuolo

I. Roll Call

II. Approval of Minutes

- a. Spialek moves to approve, Marquis seconds.
- b. Approved.

III. Executive Officer Reports

- a. Student Body President (M. Spialek)
 - i. Thank you to Vice President Hochhauser for her work on the campus caucus this evening.
 - ii. I will be serving on the Campus Master Plan committee. The committee's purpose is to look into the long range development of the university. There will be public forums gauging faculty, staff, and student opinions and suggestions. Postcards were sent from the Vice President of Finance and Planning's office today. Please hand these out while canvassing the Campus.
 - iii. STOP numbers as of 11-11 are as follows: 18 students escorted, 23 students received university violation citations, 11 students arrested. The number of escorts is gradually beginning to rise.
 - iv. After two months since my last presentation on the status of the vision, I can report our current progress. Overall, we have met or are in progress of meeting our platform promises. However, there is still work to be done.
 - v. Questions/Comments:
 1. If anyone has any questions about STOP, please feel free to ask me about it.- Colaric
 2. Is there any information about what kind of arrests?
 3. I don't have that information, I can find out if this information can be public.- Colaric

4. A majority of the arrests are drug-related.- Hall
 5. Has there been more of an outreach for the escort aspect? - Rubashkin
 6. They are their own RSO, and if they would like help then they are able to ask us. -Spialek
 7. They have their own executive branch, etc. So there is not a great deal for us to do.- Colaric
 8. Do they have the power to arrest?- Fettner
 9. They do not have the power to arrest, the ISUPD does.- Colaric
 10. Do you think we can have a caucus with the STOP program? - Preston
 11. Yes, that sounds reasonable. - Carnahan.
- b. Student Body Vice President (E. Fettner)
 - i. Report
 - ii. Questions/Comments: none
 - c. Student Body Executive Director (J. Krug)
 - i. I have a resolution to be moved to the floor.
 - ii. I know everyone received emails about turning in W4 forms
 - iii. We will have a tent lesson soon.
 - iv. I did lots of cleaning around the office today.
 - v. I have the updated budget sheet in your folders.
 - vi. Questions/Comments:
 1. Under SGA programs and events, there seems to be a large typo of \$1425, for a number of the categories.- Green
 2. The excel program is off and I will ask Tammy to fix it.- Krug
 3. I am just wondering how much we have used for ASGA? - Rubashkin
 4. We get our own personal e-mail and we had Butch come to the retreat, so we have about \$3 left in that pool. You are all able to us ASGA as a resource.- Krug
 5. There are many different articles to use on the ASGA website.- Carnahan

IV. Assembly Officer Reports

- a. President of the Assembly (M. Carnahan)
 - i. Report
 - ii. Questions/Comments: none
- b. Vice President of the Assembly (A. Hochhauser)
 - i. Another Canvassing the Campus signup sheet is going around.
 1. Please attend your scheduled time.
 - ii. Questions/Comments:
 1. Can we have a meeting place for the canvassing? - Krug
 2. Everyone can meet in the office. - Hochhauser.
 3. Can you put the signup sheet office? - Krug
 4. Yes.- Hochhauser

5. Can the first group meet in the office and then after that meet in the quad?- Palmer
 6. I think people should just meet in the office because of the class-time gap.- Hochhauser
 7. Also, if people need to replenish different flyers, they can get that at the office.- Brewer
 8. Is it possible that we can send an e-mail about the student code of conduct for Academic Senate?- Owens
 9. I will look into it and we can meet after the meeting.- Hochhauser
- c. Secretary of the Assembly (M. McMahon)
- i. Please turn in reports to me by midnight and your finalized resolutions by the end of the week.
 - ii. Questions/Comments:
 1. If our phone number is wrong on the contact list, should I let you know?- McGinty
 2. Yes, I already know and I will change it.- McMahon

V. Cabinet Member Reports

- a. Secretary of Student Fees (D. Cahanin)
 - i. See Report
 - ii. Questions/Comments: none
- b. Secretary of Information Technology (M. Olson)
 - i. No Report
 - ii. Questions/Comments: none
- c. Secretary of Public Relations (S. Brewer)
 - i. News release was sent out about tonight's caucus; unfortunately the story will not be picked up until tomorrow. Hopefully the story will entice students to be more active in other events, and any news enhances our transparency.
 - ii. The bulletin board in the Bone no longer says "Welcome back" I have slightly changed it and placed our slogan "Making Change, Working for YOU" on it. If anyone has a more exciting idea for the board, other than information regarding the five pillars, please let me know.
 - iii. I have had a few questions about the "Born to Lead" project. I do not need your pictures until after Thanksgiving break. I understand that most of us do not have any baby photos here. I will send out a reminder before we all head home.
 - iv. Questions/Comments: none
- d. Secretary of Programs (E. Green)
 - i. I will be motioning a resolution for a SGA/UPB community service event, Holiday Helper, so please take note of that as it directly affects each one of you.
 - ii. Just a few other reminders...
 1. Community Clean Up is booked for the semester. I will still take applications and hold them, but please inform people as they drop them off.

- 2. Care Package letters when out also. Please send questions my way.
 - iii. Questions/Comments: none
- e. Secretary of Governmental Relations (S. Preston)
 - i. Report
 - ii. Questions/Comments: none
- f. Secretary of Diversity Affairs (R. Hall)
 - i. I will be presenting four resolutions tonight.
 - 1. One will be for our participation in World AIDS Day and is being co-sponsored by the ex-officio organizations.
 - 2. The second resolution will be a formal declaration that we are hosting Diversity Week: Waves of Change and was co-written with the ex-officios.
 - 3. The third resolution is for co-sponsorship with the UPB for headlining event for Diversity Week.
 - 4. The final resolution is the results of the social justice survey administered to the Honors Freshman seminar.
 - ii. Questions/Comments: none
- g. Secretary of Sustainability (D. Moore)
 - i. Meeting w/Enid cardinal and others to provide input on sustainability into master plan
 - ii. Town of Normal sustainability meeting - role of educational institution and town of Normal sustainability plan.
 - iii. Meeting with SSC within the next week schedules permitting and set agenda.
 - iv. Results of sustainability survey via campus email and iCampus home page.
 - v. Questions/Comments: none

VI. Advisor Report (R. Olshak)

- i. Report
- ii. Questions/Comments: none

VII. Committee Chairperson Reports

- a. Programs and Recognition (B. Thornton)
 - i. We have received three applications for RSO of the Month.
 - ii. We are currently working on award ideas and logistics of an RSO of the Year Award.
 - iii. We are still planning the lock-in. It will happen and I will have more details to come. Just know that it will resemble the Fall Retreat, except more team builders and bonding.
 - iv. Questions/Comments: none
- b. Finance and Allocation (Z. Owens)
 - i. Fee board discussed two travel requests and will be determining the penalty for student organizations who reregistered late and received funds in the spring.

- ii. We approved the BlackSTARR luncheon co-sponsorship and the speaker for diversity week.
- iii. Questions/Comments:
 - 1. I put the State Your Art request in your mailbox?- Spialek
 - 2. We have not looked over it yet, and we will approve it by tonight. - Owens.
 - 3. I have a resolution tonight.- Spialek
 - 4. We can approve it during the debate.- Owens
- c. Policies and Procedures (A. Larson)
 - i. We are reviewing the Executive Branch By-Laws for the duties of the Secretary of Sustainability.
 - ii. Questions/Comments: none
- d. Civic Engagement (E. Yancey)
 - i. Invisible Children went really great! Lots of people were inspired and congrats to Alana who helped make this a possibility! Also, she wanted to thank everyone for their participation in the event.
 - ii. We are also co-sponsoring in the World AIDS Day with Secretary Hall. There will be a resolution tonight.
 - iii. We've also begun thinking about next semester. We are hoping to start planning a debate for the County Clerk election and a Congressional Debate in April. I will have more details at the next meeting.
 - iv. Questions/Comments:
 - 1. Is SGA planning on having a voter registration drive for the primaries?- Larson
 - 2. A lot of times this is under the Secretary of Governmental Relations responsibilities. We will keep it on the drawing board.- Preston

VIII. Senator Coordinator Reports

- a. Off-Campus Senators (L. Ruedig)
- b. Brandon Thornton
 - i. Lindsay met with Robert Bradley, pre-law advisor, to discuss the rebirth of the ISU Tenants Union. Lindsay is very interested in having the Off-Campus Senators pursue this. We would collect information from all the apartment leasing companies in the Bloomington-Normal area and compile it into one booklet and one website. Lindsay plans to work with the Student Attorney and work further with the pre-law advisor to make this a reality.
 - ii. Also, there will be an Off-Campus Senator constituent contact event outside of the Pub II next Wednesday starting at 10 pm. There will be pizza and lots of fun Off-Campus info, like night ride schedules and safety information. I hope to see you all there.
 - iii. I met with Parking and Transportation to discuss our role in educating the student body about NiteRide and other services. We discussed a possible student fee that would help their office go through with their ideas, such as

mini-schedules and an interactive website/mobile application that you could track buses on.

1. We will have a decision with the approval of the exec in the next upcoming meeting.
- iv. Lastly, the planning and finance committee from Academic Senate is interested in getting feedback on how important a wireless campus is to constituents. If you know of any constituents opinions on this matter, please let me, Mary, Sean, or Alana know.
- v. Questions/Comments: none
- c. On-Campus Senators (Z. Owens)
 - i. We will have a meeting with ARH and Housing Services next Wednesday to discuss the results of the East Campus Safety Audit.
 - ii. Senator Marquis will be presenting a resolution regarding the campus survival guide in an upcoming meeting.
 - iii. Questions/Comments: none
- d. Underrepresented Senators (K. Colaric)
 - i. Report
 - ii. Questions/Comments:
 1. What is your opinion on STOP and it being a “narc” system?- Marquis
 2. I think it is doing well. I would rather see it being more of an escort system, but I don’t think what they are doing is wrong.- Colaric
 3. Do you think people are worried to call for a ride because they can get in trouble?- Krug
 4. In all honesty, I have not put much thought in it and I will bring that up at their exec meeting.- Colaric
 5. What is the first priority of STOP? - Rubashkin
 6. The priority is safety, but sometimes you do have to focus more on violations.- Colaric
- e. Graduate Senators (E. Yancey)
 - i. Report
 - ii. Questions/Comments:
 1. Was the turn-out good?- Krug
 2. We had about 13 people and we had a lot of good conversation with those who did come. - Yancey

IX. Ex-Officio Reports

- a. ALAS
 - i. No Report
 - ii. Questions/Comments: none
- b. APAC
 - i. See Report
 - ii. Questions/Comments:
 1. The international house moved from South Campus to East Campus?- Marquis

2. Yes, and there is an issue with where they are staying for Thanksgiving.- APAC
 3. Perhaps we can work with ARH and Housing to have their floor open.- Marquis
 4. Do you know why they changed the building?- Krug
 5. I am not sure.- APAC
 6. Is winter break going to be the same situation?- Fettner
 7. I am sure it is, but I will look more into it. - APAC
- c. ARH
- i. Room and Board Fee Review has concluded - passed the Showtime Channel
 - ii. Have received the Dave Nolan Award, an award honoring the late Dave Nolan (this award recognizes a student who works very hard behind the scenes) - looking to award the first recipient as Passing of the Gavel
 - iii. We are looking to reschedule with the SGA On-Campus Senators
 - iv. GLACURH - Regional Conference - Next weekend, sending a delegation Philanthropy Event was today - went well!
 - v. Dream Dorm-Do-Over - Happened this past Friday, November 6th and went very well
 - vi. Sustainability - Light bulb Exchange - went very well and ARH distributed over 124 light bulbs
 - vii. Questions/Comments:
 1. Did you have to drop any channels?- Owens
 2. I am not sure yet, because we received all the information on Sunday. We will have that information for you next week.- ARH
- d. BSU
- i. See Report
 - ii. Questions/Comments: none
- e. Pride
- i. No Report
 - ii. Questions/Comments:
 1. Thank you for the t-shirt!- Hochhauser
 2. When is the safe zone training? - Hall
 3. It will be our last Wednesday meeting before the end of the semester at 7 pm.- PRIDE
- f. Student Trustee (G. Bagnuolo)
- i. Recap of the Board of Trustee's Retreat
 1. We reviewed the past year's performance (Pres. Goals).
 2. Discussed the Master Plan. We need to push for more student-friendly forums. The forums are at:
 - a. Tuesday at 7pm in the Alumni Center
 - b. Wednesday at 10am in Old Main
 - c. Thursday at 2 pm in the Marriot
 3. Board/University documents session about policies.
 4. Updated the Board of Trustee Goals.
 - a. New student-oriented goals

- ii. Trustee-In-Residence
 - 1. Thursday, November 12th
 - 2. I will have a hard hat tour of the SFKR
 - 3. ISUPD hours
- iii. Questions/Comments:
 - 1. I wanted to thank you for the Trustee and SGA dinner.- Krug
 - 2. The Trustees really liked it and hopefully will continue with it for the years to come. - Bagnuolo
 - 3. Are the forums next week?- Yancey
 - 4. Yes.- Bagnuolo
 - 5. I think the idea about the student leader forum is great, so if you want to work with me after the meeting, that would be great.- Spialek

X. Information Items

- Carnahan moves to make the Resolution Authorizing the Co-Sponsorship of BlackSTARR's Men's Recognition Brunch as info item f, Hochhauser seconds.
- Approved.

Krug moves to make the Resolution Authorizing the Transfer of Funds for Office Reconfiguration as info item g, Spialek seconds.
-Approved.

Green moves to make the Resolution Authorizing SGA Participation in Holiday Helper as info item h, Mackey seconds.
-Approved.

- a. Resolution Authorizing Student Government Association's Participation in "Get Pinned: World AIDS Day" (R. Hall)
 - i. Questions/Comments:
 - 1. Are you going to have a sign in sheet for when/where people will be meeting for this? – McMahon
 - 2. Yes, I will have a very detailed sign in and will be making a facebook event.- Hall
 - 3. Would we have the ability to sign up from like 11:30-12:30?- Mackey
 - 4. Yes, that should not be a problem.- Hall
 - ii. Move to make info item a, action item b; seconds.
 - iii. Motion passed.
- b. Resolution Authorizing the Student Government Association to host "Diversity Week: The Waves of Change" (R. Hall)
 - i. Questions/Comments: none
 - ii. Move to make info item b, action item b; Colaric seconds.
 - iii. Motion passed.
- c. Social Justice Survey Results and Information (R. Hall)

- i. Questions/Comments:
 - 1. What exactly do you plan on doing with the results?- Owens
 - 2. I think we will go to Academic Affairs and look to see what the best approach is. I hope to present this to President Bowman next week.- Spialek
 - 3. Would you be interested in adding this as a required class?- Larson
 - 4. Last year this was one of my goals to have it as a general education requirement. I would rather see some baby steps with it.- Spialek

- d. Resolution Authorizing Student Government Association's Co-Sponsorship of "Frank Warren: The Most Trusted Stranger in America" (R. Hall)
 - i. Questions/Comments:
 - 1. How are seats going to be allocated?- Mackey
 - 2. This will be an un-ticketed event, which will cause problems but having tickets will be more money for this free event. We are hoping to have the first and second balconies for the students- Hall
 - 3. If you are planning to have priority seating, then perhaps having vouchers?- Mackey
 - 4. I was pushing for tickets, but we were afraid for having students to actually get the voucher.- Hall
 - 5. Is Wednesday the only day for him to come?- Marquis
 - 6. Yes, this is literally the only date for him next semester. There will be opportunity for SGA members to participate before and after the event.- Hall
 - 7. Doesn't Braden have a way to project sound into the lobby?- Thornton
 - 8. Yes, if it did fill up we are looking into doing a video feed.- Hall
 - 9. Can you have students show their ID when they come to sit?- ARH
 - ii. Move to make info item d, action item c; Donnellan seconds.
 - iii. Motion passed.

- e. Resolution Authorizing STATE Your Art Competition (M. Spialek)
 - i. Questions/Comments:
 - ii. Move to make info item e, action item d; Preston seconds.
 - iii. Motion passed.

- f. Resolution Authorizing the Co-Sponsorship of BlackSTARR's Men's Recognition Brunch (M. Carnahan)
 - i. Questions/Comments:
 - 1. What other groups are sponsoring this event?- Larson
 - 2. Just us and BlackSTARR.- Carnahan
 - 3. In the request it said the Pan-Hellenic Council?- Marquis
 - 4. Yes, NPHC will be co-sponsoring.- Owens
 - 5. Do you know what they are using the money for?- Mackey
 - 6. No, it just has the request for \$500.- Owens
 - ii. Move to make info item f, action item e; Hochhauser seconds.
 - iii. Motion passed.

g. Resolution Authorizing the Transfer of Funds for Office Reconfiguration (J.Krug)

i. Questions/Comments:

1. Are funds going to be set aside in the future for the reallocation? - Harris
2. That is up to every SGA every year. It has been recommended every year.- Krug
3. Will we be able to open all doors now?- Rubashkin
4. We will keep that closed because we discussed the safety issues for having two outside accessibility points.- Krug
5. Is the executive staff divided from the senators?- Mackey
6. Yes, because we wanted to make the executive office bigger.- Marquis
7. Also, it would be less money.- Krug
8. What do the little circles and dots represent?- Bagnuolo
9. It is just the different things that will represent in the office. What is up there right now is not for sure right now. We are just passing the money allocation. – Krug
10. Why are we going to rush something when we don't have a for sure plan?- Bagnuolo
11. We need the money there in order to start this.- Krug
12. Even if there was a plan, it does not mean it would look great in real life. – Brewer
13. If this is happening over break, will the ex-officios be responsible for packing?- Pride
14. Yes, we would give you more notification. This would be after Thanksgiving break.- Krug
15. The design is going to change from what is being presented right now.- Marquis
16. Will we be emailed the final sketch for this?- Rubashkin
17. I would not guarantee anything, but we will keep you updated.- Krug and Marquis
18. Will facilities be able to work on this over break?- Mackey
19. No, not yet.- Marquis
20. We are voting on transferring funds, not on what the office is going to look like. – Krug
21. If you have a suggestion for changes, please let me know.- Marquis

ii. Move to make info item g, action item f; Owens seconds.

iii. Motion passed.

h. Resolution Authorizing SGA Participation in Holiday Helper (E. Green)

i. Questions/Comments:

1. I will be a coordinator for this event. Will it be mandatory for me to be there for SGA, if I will be participating in this already?- Harris

2. I would talk to Mary about this.- Green
- ii. Move to make info item h, action item g; Larson seconds.
- iii. Motion passed.

XI. Action Items

- a. Resolution Authorizing Student Government Association's Participation in "Get Pinned: World AIDS Day" (R. Hall)
 - i. Hall moves to approve, McGinty seconds.
 - ii. Debate: none
 - iii. Vote to move out of debate, motion passed.
 - iv. Resolution passed unanimously

- b. Resolution Authorizing the Student Government Association to host "Diversity Week: The Waves of Change" (R. Hall)
 - i. Hall moves to approve, McGinty seconds.
 - ii. Debate:
 1. I think this will be great for all the ex-officio's to be working together.- APAC
 - iii. Vote to move out of debate, motion passed.
 - iv. Resolution passed unanimously

- c. Resolution Authorizing Student Government Association's Co-Sponsorship of "Frank Warren: The Most Trusted Stranger in America" (R. Hall)
 - i. Hall moves to approve, McGinty seconds.
 - ii. Debate: none
 - iii. Vote to move out of debate, motion passed.
 - iv. Resolution passed.

- d. Resolution Authorizing STATE Your Art Competition (M. Spialek)
 - i. Spialek moves to approve, Spialek seconds.
 - ii. Debate:
 1. Line 12, deleting 4 locations and replacing it with various locations on campus.- Spialek
 2. Line 14, crossing out 4 art pieces, to the faculty will make the decisions.- Spialek
 3. I think this a great way to demonstrate school pride and Finance and Allocation approved this funding request.- Owens
 4. Perhaps coming up with a certificate or recognition for the winners resumes, it would be a great idea.
 5. University Marketing said that they would be willing to help with any additional costs.- Spialek
 - iii. Vote to move out of debate, motion passed.
 - iv. Bill passed unanimously

- e. Resolution Authorizing the Co-Sponsorship of BlackSTARR's Men's Recognition Brunch (M. Carnahan)
 - i. Carnahan moves to approve, McGinty seconds.

- ii. Debate: none
 - iii. Vote to move out of debate, motion passed.
 - iv. Resolution passed with 2 abstentions
- f. Resolution Authorizing the Transfer of Funds for Office Reconfiguration (J.Krug)
- i. Krug moves to approve, Marquis seconds.
 - ii. Debate:
 1. A lot of people are concerned because it is a waste of money because no one has been to our office. I think we should increase visibility by making our office more inviting. – Marquis
 2. I would talk to someone that is an interior design major to make this more professional and more legitimate.- McGinty
 3. We do not get a lot of visitors, and it is backwards logic to change the office before we even try to get more visitors.- Hall
 4. When is this going to be done? There is no grunted when this will be done. I would feel more comfortable approving this money. – Mackey
 5. We need to be able to approve this as soon as possible so that it can be approved. I think we should have something that actually looks nice so people can visit and know that we are professional and here for them. In regards to moving to the Bone, there is not an inch of space for us to move into the Bone.- Fettner
 6. They will have to add onto the Bone in order for us to move into it. It will not mess up our budget and the money is just sitting there. – Krug
 7. I support the idea of moving the funds, I think what my concern is that Senator Marquis and Executive Director Krug makes the decision for the reconfiguration. I think everyone should have an opinion. – Fettner
 8. I accept this and we don't have the money. I was wondering if we could spend the money on more events instead. I agree with Ryan, and instead of changing the whole office.- Colaric
 9. I don't think the office is dysfunctional as it is.- Larson
 10. I like your idea Alana, and I think it would be a better idea. What Geno has said, too makes a good point. This will most likely take about 1-2 days to complete. The productivity will be higher because of the different format. Right now you can barely see what is behind the reception desk, with this reconfiguration people will be able to see into the office better.- Marquis
 11. I urge everyone to look at the big picture of this. I think space is an important productivity.- McGinty
 12. I call to question.- McGinty
 13. Objection.- Fettner
 14. I agree with Alana, but I also see the amount of money that would be used for this when it could be used elsewhere. \$10,000 will not bring us to the Bone. I am sure that we won't have \$90,000 ten

years down the line for us to move to the Bone. We might have to change the reception desk and maybe have someone sitting behind there.- Harris

15. I don't think that changing the office space will make us more productive. I am pretty sure that the administration knew that the money set aside was for the Bone as an investment. – Hall

16. I think it might be more productive to make a discretionary line item for the funds. I call to previous question. – Owens

17. Motion passes.

iii. Vote to move out of debate, motion passed.

iv. Resolution passed.

g. Resolution Authorizing SGA Participation in Holiday Helper (E. Green)

i. Green moves to approve, McGinty seconds.

ii. Debate:

1. I think it is a good cause, but 3.5 hours right before finals is not fair. We have not had one thing over an hour all year, and to triple that would not be fair.- Palmer

2. I can definitely understand that, Senator Palmer. My concern is that who will actually be studying during this time. I do understand and respect that.- Spialek

3. I fully support this.- Mackey

4. It is also a goal for SGA to do at least one community service project for the semester. This would fulfill this. We are giving weeks in advance.- Green

5. I agree that we are tasking each other for doing 3.5 hours to do during finals week. Asking for 3.5 hours is asking quite a bit, especially towards the end of the event. I disagree that we have not done a community service event. The "Get Pinned" will be considered a community service event.- Bagnuolo

6. I think that Secretary Green did a great job and I think that this will increase better relationship with UPB. I don't think it would be appropriate for student fee dollars to be used for gifts.- Spialek

7. I don't think it is too difficult for us to spend some time with some unfortunate children.- Colaric

8. I call to question.- Colaric

iii. Vote to move out of debate, motion passed.

iv. Bill passed unanimously

XII. Adjournment

a. Hochhauser moves to adjourn, McMahan seconds